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The Secretariat

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee

Parliament House, Canberra ACT

Re: Australian Expatriates Inquiry

Dear Senators,

I’m a 5th generation Australian expatriate who has been living in the US for almost 12 years. I originally moved to the US in search of work in the aerospace industry in early 1992. I discovered that my Information Technology qualifications and experience were not entirely suited for a career transfer without doing a second university degree. US colleges do not recognise the standard 3-year Bachelor of Science as equivalent to the same degree in the US. For various reasons, I was not prepared to undertake the additional study and significant cost, and have remained active in my field, working both as an independent consultant providing IT services and management training and as a professional for large national and multinational corporations.

Initially I lived in North Carolina for a year, where I met my wife. On getting married we moved to Oregon. We now have children who are dual national citizens. I registered both of our kids at birth with the Australian consulate as citizens by descent. At some time in the future I intend to move back to Australia, but for now my wife is not prepared to make that huge a step. Our family visits Australia every couple of years and I travel “home” alone in the intervening years.

I have encountered numerous long-term resident expatriate Australians in the US, even though Oregon is off the beaten path. Some Australians have moved here for similar reasons to mine. A good Aussie friend of mine here, followed his US wife back to Oregon some 10 years ago, has since got divorced, but remains here largely to be with his son. He is encouraging his son, who is nearly finished high school, to consider going to university in Australia. This would allow him to return home. Most other Australians I’ve met have come here for professional or business opportunities and have stayed because they like it. Some have no interest in returning to Australia, but others return frequently and intend to return permanently at some indefinite time in the future. In my experience, there are only two reasons for Australians to expatriate on a long term basis:

1. Through marriage Australians acquire family ties to a foreign country

2. Australians seek career opportunities in the world not always available back home.

Short term expatriates, those who live overseas for less than a year, are often motivated by travel wanderlust. When the travel bug dims, they return home.

As a long term expatriate who still considers Australia home, I often encourage Americans to visit down under, and introduce them to Aussie wines and other aspects of our culture that they can experience remotely. I have given talks about Australia to elementary (primary) school children in the US on several occasions, and find this is a wonderful way for US kids to learn more about our native wildlife, different food (eg Vegemite) and our different sports. Australian overseas missions could foster more of these talks by providing “education packs” to expatriates to spread positive awareness of Australia. The education packs could include things like posters, maps, slides, samples of Australian currency, cricket bats/balls, Australian footballs, didgeridoos, small gifts for kids (the cheap koala key chains you can buy at the airports in Australia go over really well with 6-9 year olds) and other items you can demonstrate to young children.  

Australia could do more to help encourage Americans to visit, by offering an accessible working holiday visa program. Most states in the US give their school kids 3 months off during the summer. A working visa program that allows Americans to work in Australia for up to a year would encourage many to consider coming to Australia for an extended working holiday after finishing high school. The “gap” year is not a phenomenon in the US like it is in Australia or Europe, but the institution of a working visa program would certainly encourage it. 

Being in an out of the way corner of the US, connectedness to Australia is a little more difficult for me. This has eased since the mid-90s with the reduction in long distance phone costs, and the excellent internet availability of Australian newspapers. With premium pay TV, I can also see Rugby and Aussie Rules. Alas, US heathens have no appreciation for cricket and it is hard to come by. 

The nearest consulate is actually in Vancouver, Canada, a six hour drive away. The San Francisco & Los Angeles consulate generals are too remote. I have been to Vancouver twice to get passports issued or renewed. Both times it was prior to September 11th, 2001, but I was still quite surprised to see how fortress like the consulate was. I got the passports issued under a bullet-proof glass slide-through-tray that banks tend to use. The embassy official who conducted the transaction only became visible after ringing a bell in the empty lobby. On the plus side, the San Francisco consulate was able to renew my daughter’s passport via mail within 4 days, even though I had not requested an expedited process. If the Australian overseas missions could occasionally do “circuit” tours, like some courts, then those expatriates in places like Seattle and Portland would be better connected. Even visiting speeches by consulate generals and/or tourism and trade officials on a periodic basis, would allow long term expatriates to make personal contact and develop relationships that might allow for better business contacts back home and in the community. These visits could also be used as tourism boosters to encourage Americans to visit Australia.

Most importantly to me, I have lost my voting rights back home. I would like to have them restored. I am concerned about the future of Australia, and consider it my responsibility to vote. This became very apparent to me during the Republic referendum campaign in 1999. It makes no sense to me that expatriates should vote in local council elections, and voting is perhaps only a little more appropriate for state elections. But for Federal elections and Constitutional referendums, expatriate Australians should be entitled to vote. The Federal government negotiates treaties and passes laws that directly affect the rights and responsibilities of expatriates. Most expatriates still pay taxes in Australia, even if it is only on superannuation earnings sitting in accounts back home. Why should we be denied the vote? Other countries, including the United Kingdom, Sweden, Italy and the United States all give their citizens overseas voting rights to at least equivalent federal elections. I believe that the Australian government should redress this loss of rights and responsibilities for expatriates.

If Australia were to address the concerns and suggestions I have made, I believe it improve not only the expatriate community but also Australia and our ties with the rest of the world.
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